Public Libraries m

Public Libraries

by David Stick and Jerry L. Cross, 2006 Additional research provided by Anne M. Berkley, Faye Terres Blalock, Rusty Rains, and Katherine Zeisel.

See also: Carnegie Libraries [2]; Library, State [3]; Library history: NC Digital Collections [4].

Anglican clergyman Thomas Bray [5] is commonly credited with establishing the first public library in North Carolina. Bray arrived in the colony to recruit clergy to return to Maryland but found the population mostly poor and uneducated. In response, he joined with the Society for the Propagation of the Gospel in Foreign Parts [6] to send, on 2 Dec. 1700, 36 titles for a layman's library and 148 titles for a parochial library. It was not until after the American Revolution [7] that several additional private, parochial, and associated libraries were founded in North Carolina. Between 1794 and 1848, 32 library societies were incorporated by the General Assembly [8].

In the mid-nineteenth century, the census declared that North Carolina had the highest illiteracy rate in the nation. In response, <u>Charles C. Jewett [9]</u>, librarian of the Smithsonian Institution, decided to donate several thousand volumes to various North Carolina libraries. At the same time, the North Carolina <u>secretary of state [10]</u> began building a collection of books in his office that evolved into the <u>State Library [3]</u>; formally established in 1812, this State Library was the only tax-supported library existing in North Carolina before the twentieth century. The Library Commission, an advisory body to the secretary of the <u>Department of Cultural Resources [11]</u> regarding State Library operations and programs, traces its origin to the 1871 legislation creating a board of trustees for the State Library and to the late nineteenth-century movement for expanded public libraries.



Postcard of Durham's first public library at Five Points, circa 1910

circa 1910. [12]In 1867 North Carolina's first free library, named the Good-Will Free Library, was opened by Charles Hallet Wing in Ledger (Mitchell County [13]). This library, which remained in existence until 1926, opened with 12,000 volumes. By 1886 there were 22 libraries of more than 300 volumes each in the state. All but four-the library at the Insane Asylum, the State Library, the State Law Library, and the Library Association in Wilmington-were located at schools, colleges, and universities. In the late 1890s, the growth of industrialization resulted in an increase in leisure time, allowing Americans to indulge in more intellectual pursuits. Consequently, more libraries were called for on a national level. In addition, a new school of thought had evolved that claimed the best means of preventing social disorder was the development of formal public institutions. Rooted in an agrarian culture, North Carolina was affected by such ideas later than the rest of the country. On 9 Mar. 1897 the General Assembly ratified an act requiring any town of more than 1,000 people to provide for the establishment of a public library. By 1900 North Carolina had 57 libraries. Grants from industrialist Andrew Carnegie and the Carnegie Corporation supported the building of ten more libraries [2], located in Greensboro [14], Charlotte [15], Winston-Salem [16], Andrews, Durham [17], Hendersonville, Hickory, Murphy, and Rutherford College [18].

The <u>Durham Public Library</u> [19], the first free, tax-supported public library in North Carolina, began as an idea discussed by Professor Edwin Mims of <u>Trinity College</u> [20] (now <u>Duke University</u> [21]) with the Canterbury Club, a local literary club, in June 1895. Lalla Ruth Carr and her father, industrialist and philanthropist <u>Julian Shakespeare Carr</u> [22], solicited support for the establishment of the library. Julian Carr, along with Mrs. Thomas H. Martin, donated the land for the library. On 5 Mar. 1897, an act incorporating the Durham Public Library was passed by the North Carolina General Assembly. The library was finished in January 1898 and opened its doors to the public in early February of that year. Prior to 1900, fewer than 2 percent of all of the nation's tax-supported public libraries were located in the Southeast. Other public libraries in North Carolina began as subscription libraries. These lending libraries charged borrowers a membership fee instead of, or in addition to, a specific charge for books borrowed. Many subscription libraries became tax-supported in the early 1900s.

1



Book deposit station in the Post Office at Jamestown (Guilford County), 1915. In 1915, the county commissioners appropriated funding for free service to county residents living outside the Greensboro city limits. In addition to opening library use to rural residents and offering telephone and mail service, the library placed stations in various places, including post offices, each with a bookshelf holding fifty books. The postmasters often served as librarians.

In Greensboro a small group of citizens banded together to form the Library Association on 4 May 1904. This association later spurred the passage of a 1909 legislative act that established an official North Carolina Library Commission to open and give assistance to libraries, including the establishment of traveling libraries. Traveling libraries consisted of collections of books loaned to smaller towns and rural areas where no library facilities existed. Each traveling library contained 30 to 40 volumes, equally divided between fiction, nonfiction, and children's books. The books were placed in special wooden cases that, when opened, doubled as display shelves. Each traveling library was loaned to a town or rural area for three months at a time then returned and replaced by another collection. Supported by the North Carolina Federation of Women's Clubs [24], eight traveling libraries circulated in 15 North Carolina counties beginning in 1909. By the mid-1920s, there were 1,275 traveling libraries consisting of at least 40 books sent to over 865 locations in North Carolina. As regular library service expanded, traveling libraries dwindled to only 260 by 1944.

Despite the increased availability of libraries and books, by 1926 only 32 percent of the state had ready access to public libraries. Under President Franklin D. Roosevelt [25], the New Deal Works Project Administration approved a statewide library project in North Carolina with Julius Amis as the head. By 1942 the percentage of North Carolinians with library access had increased to 85 percent. President Dwight Eisenhower [26]'s 1956 Library Services Act helped extend services to the remaining rural parts of North Carolina that were without services. The Library Services and Construction Act [27] a decade later served to promote interlibrary cooperation and provide library services to the elderly.

The Citizens Library Movement of the 1960s was a widespread effort to further improve North Carolina's public libraries through the coordinated actions of support groups in each of the state's 100 counties. It began in early 1964, when Governor Terry Sanford [28] appointed 39 educators, bankers, editors, authors, librarians, and other library supporters to a Governor's Commission on Library Resources. The commission's charge was to make a comprehensive survey of all types of library resources in the state, measure these resources against present and future needs, and produce recommendations to point the way "for all citizens and agencies to take steps toward meeting the state's growing and changing library needs." A key finding of the commission, stated in its 1965 report, was that average expenditures for public libraries in North Carolina fell far below the national average. To a large extent this was due to the fact that the methods employed in financing public libraries in the state had evolved throughout the years on a piecemeal basis with no clear-cut and understandable statewide financing plan. The commission's primary recommendation was for the formation of a Statewide Citizens Committee for Better Libraries.



The Rockingham County Public Library bookmobile, date unknown.

[29

At its biennial meeting on 5 Nov. 1965, the North Carolina Association of Library Trustees took up the challenge issued by the Governor's Commission on Library Resources. A steering committee was named, and by early 1966 an organization known as North Carolinians for Better Libraries (NCBL) had been formed with the goal to "help local libraries help themselves." Soon a state headquarters had been established in Raleigh, and members were being recruited in every county. By the spring of 1967, there was an NCBL representative in each county and active local library support groups in many of them, all coordinating their actions through the Raleigh office. One of the major accomplishments of this unified effort was the creation of the Legislative Commission to Study Library Support in the State of North Carolina. The emphasis of this five-member commission (made up of two state senators, two state representatives, and a chairman appointed by the governor) was to study the pattern of library financing in the state. The commission was to report back to the General Assembly in 1969 with recommendations for more equitable and adequate financing of public libraries.

The governmental reorganization acts of 1971 and 1973 ultimately transferred the Library Certification Board, which holds the power to establish libraries, to the Department of Cultural Resources. Interest in library development diminished as the majority of the state gained access to adequate library resources. At the beginning of the twenty-first century, the State Library had become a leader in the improvement of library services on a national level.

References:

Robert G. Anthony Jr., "History of Tar Heel Libraries and Librarianship as Found in North Carolina Libraries and North Carolina Library Bulletin: A Bibliography," North Carolina Libraries 50 (Spring 1992).

Thornton W. Mitchell, *The State Library and Library Development in North Carolina* (1983).

Wendell Smiley, Library Development in North Carolina before 1930(1971).

Additional Resources:

Case, Steve and Allen, Christy. "A Brief History of North Carolina Public Libraries" *Transforming the Tar Heel State: The Legacies of Public Libraries in North Carolina*. State Library of North Carolina. 2008. https://statelibrary.ncdcr.gov/digital/publiclibraries/history.html

Hollingsworth, Robin. "The Origins of the North Carolina State Library, 1700-1840." Master's paper. April, 1999. http://ils.unc.edu/MSpapers/backup_pdf/Hollingsworth.pdf [32].

Valentine, Patrick M. "The Spread of Public Libraries: The Community of the Book in North Carolina, 1900-1960," North Carolina Libraries 54 (Fall 1996): 113-121.

Hess, Alex. "Article 47: Public Library Services." *County and Municipal Government in North Carolina*. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill School of Government, 2007.

Valentine, Patrick M. "Steel, Cotton, and Tobacco: Philanthropy and Public Libraries in North Carolina, 1900-1940." *Libraries & Culture* 31, No. 2 (Spring 1996). 272-298. http://www.jstor.org/stable/25548437 [34].

Valentine, Patrick M. "Libraries and Print Culture in Early North Carolina." *The North Carolina Historical Review* 82, no. 3 (2005): 293–325. http://www.jstor.org/stable/23523028 [35].

Anthony, Jr., Robert G. "Bringing Boston Books to the Carolina Mountains: Charles Hallet Wing and the Good-Will Free Library at Ledger," in *North Carolina Libraries* 56 (Spring 1998): 16-18.

Image Credits:

"Durham Public Library. Original building at Five Points (rear view)" Postcard. From the Durham County Library 1910. *Transforming the Tar Heel State: The Legacy of Public Libraries in North Carolina.* https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/durham-public-library.-original-building-at-five-points-rear-view/47110. [12]

"Rockingham County Public Library bookmobile," Photograph. From the Rockingham County Library Leaksville, N.C. *Transforming the Tar Heel State: The Legacy of Public Libraries in North Carolina*. https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/rockingham-county-public-library-bookmobile/47615 [29].

"Book deposit station in the Post Office at Jamestown <u>Guilford County</u> [36])." Photograph. From the Greensboro Public Library. 1915. *Transforming the Tar Heel State: The Legacy of Public Libraries in North Carolina* https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/book-deposit-station-in-the-post-office-at-jamestown-guilford-county/47383 [23].

Subjects:

Literature [37]
Public service [38]

Authors:

Berkley, Anne M. [39]
Blalock, Faye Terres [40]
Cross, Jerry L. [41]
Rains, Rusty [42]
Stick, David [43]
Zeisel, Katherine [44]

From:

Encyclopedia of North Carolina, University of North Carolina Press. [45]

1 January 2006 | Berkley, Anne M.; Blalock, Faye Terres; Cross, Jerry L.; Rains, Rusty; Stick, David; Zeisel, Katherine

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/public-libraries

l inke

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/public-libraries [2] https://www.ncpedia.org/carnegie-libraries [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/library-state [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/ncdc/library-history [5] http://anglicanhistory.org/england/tbray/memorial1701.html [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/societypropagation-gospel-foreign- [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/american-revolution [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/general-assembly [9] http://www.brown.edu/Administration/News_Bureau/Databases/Encyclopedia/search.php?serial=J0050 [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/secretary-state [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/cultural-resources-department [12] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/durham-public-library.-original-building-atfive-points-rear-view/47110 [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/mitchell [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/greensboro-0 [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/charlotte [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/winston-salem [17] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/durhamcity [18] https://www.ncpedia.org/rutherford-college [19] https://www.durhamcountylibrary.org/ [20] https://www.ncpedia.org/trinity-college [21] https://www.ncpedia.org/duke-university [22] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/carr-julian-shakespeare [23] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/book-deposit-station-in-the-post-office-at-jamestown-guilford-county/47383 [24] https://www.ncpedia.org/women%E2%80%99s-clubs [25] https://www.whitehouse.gov/about/presidents/franklindroosevelt [26] https://www.whitehouse.gov/about/presidents/dwightdeisenhower [27] http://www.jstor.org/stable/10.2307/25697349 [28] https://www.ncpedia.org/sanford-terry-research-branch-nc [29] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/rockingham-county-public-librarybookmobile/47615 [30] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/state-library-and-library-development-in-north-carolina/2346118?item=2354729 [31] https://statelibrary.ncdcr.gov/digital/publiclibraries/history.html [32] http://ils.unc.edu/MSpapers/backup_pdf/Hollingsworth.pdf [33] http://thescholarship.ecu.edu/bitstream/handle/10342/3779/Valentine,%20Spread%20of%20Pub%20Libs%20NC.pdf [34] http://www.jstor.org/stable/25548437 [35] http://www.jstor.org/stable/23523028 [36] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/guilford [37] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/literature [38] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-service [39] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/berkley-anne-m [40] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/blalock-faye-terre [41] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/cross-jerry-l [42] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/rains-rusty [43] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/stick-david [44] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/zeisel-katherine [45] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/encyclopedia-